The Whartons After School Club
A child centred service
The Whartons After School Club is a on a non-profit making organisation and is managed by a committee made up from School Governors and parents. 
The aims and culture within the club reflect that of the school, whilst also meeting the requirements of parents who need reliable after school care. The club operates an equal opportunities policy and this is replicated in all areas of its daily operation and management body.

The daily administration and running of the club is lead by a team of paid staff. The club provides after school care for children aged 4 to 11 years is open from 3.15pm to 6.00pm Monday to Friday.
Admission
The club is open to any child aged 4 to 11 years. Registration forms are obtained from the club and should be completed by parent(s)/guardian(s).
Attendance should be on a regular basis, although consideration will be given to parents who have irregular work patterns.

Waiting List 
When there are no places available at the club, names will be placed on a waiting list and when vacancies arise will be offered in order from this list. The only exception to this will be to complete a family group i.e. a child who has a brother or sister already attending the club.
Booking

A place for a child/children must be booked at least one week in advance. Similarly one weeks’ notice to be given for a cancellation. All places booked must be paid for in full, with the exception of a child not attending through illness.

Fees
Fees will be payable weekly, monthly, half termly or termly. Accounts must be settled regularly.

Collection of Children
All children must be collected by 6pm. In an emergency Dani can be contacted on Tel: 07931597531 during Club hours. Each parent is expected to make their own emergency provision for collection of their child/children. Children must be collected by an authorised adult 

and the club must be notified of any changes.
Liability

The club will act as a ‘reasonable parent’ and in accordance with the law.

Behaviour
The club has adopted the Leeds Childcare Initiative’s Behaviour Policy.

No Smoking Policy
There is a no smoking policy operating in the club.

Policies and Procedures
A separate file detailing guidelines and policies on discipline, emergencies, equal opportunities, behaviour, admissions, child protection and complaints etc. can be accessed by parents/carers at any time.

Insurance
The club has the appropriate insurance cover. A certificate of Employers Liability Insurance is available for examination.

The club and Equal Opportunities
The club aims to provide equally and fairly for the needs of the children who require after school care. The club will not discriminate against any child or parent on the grounds of race, colour, ethnic or national origin, gender, disability, age, social class, religious beliefs or HIV status. Membership of the club is open to all eligible children subject to fair and equal completion of the waiting list. Any parent who has applied for a place for their child is entitled to ask the committee for an update on their progress on the waiting list at any time. The committee is responsible for the implementation and regular review the club’s equal opportunities policy in all of the groups activities whether as an employer, a care provider or a regulator of the waiting list. Any complaint or grievance should be referred to Carly or the Committee Chair for a speedy resolution. The staff all have access to training, currently NVQ Playwork, which includes units dealing with equal opportunities. Staff are employed with regard to the employment legislation and the best person for the job is employed.
Equal Opportunities – Parents
Parents are welcome at any time at the club and are positively encouraged to attend meetings, consult with Committee and staff. They are made to feel part of the club.

Equal Opportunities- in play and materials
The club believe all children have a right to equality of opportunity and the right to participate in all aspects of the club. The club actively promotes positive and anti discriminatory play and behaviour. Positive images are displayed within the club. The club also recognises and celebrates the festivals of different cultures.
Whilst recognising that certain equipment or activity may be dominated by one particular sex, staff will actively encourage opportunities for this to be redressed.

Information on special requirements
It is a requirement of the club that every parent that wishes their child to attend WASC will be asked to complete a registration form. On this form they should note any special needs their child may have. All members of staff will be informed of the child’s needs. The club welcomes children with special needs. The club does not discriminate against special needs children, as long as we are aware of the child’s special needs and we can cater for them. The parents of a child with special needs would inform us of their child’s condition or behaviour and how to deal with it.  (This should also be included in the registration form) The child’s teacher would be involved with us if they had to inform us of any problems they have with the child during the day, and what action was taken. If there had been any problems during the day all staff at the club would be asked to observe the child and report any concerns to the leader in charge who will act on it. (We would also do the same if a child were feeling unwell). I would assign an assistant to monitor the child for a while to see how well the child coped with the other children and the activities they were given. 

Welcoming each and every child

We do have an induction plan for every new child, which we all follow. When a child arrives at the club for the first time I find it very important that you introduce yourself to the child/children separately, to make sure you have got their name right and that they know your name.

I always try and get into a conversation with the child to try and find out what they like and dislike. I would then take the parent and child into the club and introduce them to the other members of staff, all the while answering any questions the parent or child may have and reassuring the child if necessary. 

I try (if the child is willing) to encourage the child to converse with other children within the club, or alternatively offer the child something to eat or drink. At this point I would introduce the child to another member of staff, or a child of a similar age. If the child is happy to be left in the main room, the parent and myself will go out onto the landing where my table is, (making sure the child can still see their parent), to discuss the workings of the club. 

On consecutive visits to the club each member of staff will make a point of welcoming the child, by name and asking the child if they have had a good day or just generally chatting with the child. It is important to acknowledge each child as they enter the club. Sometimes you can tell by their response if something is bothering them or what type of mood they are in.

Staff responsive to distressed children

It is important to attend to any distressed child. Distress can manifest its self in a lot of ways, for instance:

If a child is quiet and withdrawn, when normally quite lively

If a child is tearful

If a child shows aggression when normally placid

There is usually some underlying reason why the child is acting out of character, or the child may just have had a bad day. It is important to attend to any distressed child promptly. We would firstly try to calm the child down, remove them to a quiet place and ask them if anything was troubling them, comforting them and reassuring them all the time. If we could help deal with the cause of the child’s distress we would. We would inform the child’s parents of the situation.

 A child centred service

Activities reflecting children’s cultures and experiences 
We actively celebrate any festival/occasion, by making the children aware of what it is we are celebrating, when and why. We will read to the children about it draw pictures, make food when possible, and bring in items relating to the occasion. We have in the past celebrated Chinese New Year, Christmas, Bonfire night, Birthdays, Hanukkah. B is Js father; he called round to my house on the 13th December with an original Menorah, which he had made for J, and an outline of the meaning of Hanukkah, which L (his wife) had written for me. (Page 4) On the Monday 14th December when all the children arrived at the club, we got them settled before they had their snack. I told them that December 14th was the start of Hanukkah, which was the equivalent of Christmas to J and his brother A, and that I was going to tell them all about it. 

I read the piece of work that L had prepared for me then I lit the first candle on the Menorah, and explained to them why we were lighting the candle. The children asked some questions which I answered. I then told the children that for Hanukkah Jewish people eat only fried foods for the seven days, so we were going to have donuts and chocolate money with their snack, which the children got really excited about. 

I had made some cards to give to J and A that we did, and then we all wished J and A Happy Hanukkah. 

Children approach staff with confidence
It is important to gain a child’s confidence as soon as possible. By being friendly, honest and open with them. We always tell the children if they have any worries or concerns about anything that they can talk to us and that we will do our best to help them. It is also important to talk to the children, at every opportunity we ask them if they had a good day, if they are all right, what are you having for your tea, anything to get into conversation with them. If we talk to them often enough then they will be confident talking to us.

Children understand basic rules

It is important that children fully understand the rules that they are to abide by in any social situation. At the club all of the children know the rules that they have to follow. They don’t vary much from the rules they have to follow while at school, and if they forget we have them written up on the wall. (Page 5) If we notice a rule is starting to be ignored, then we will remind all the children verbally at the start of the session. 

Just recently one of the children has started swearing and fighting, so we added these two new rules onto the poster. Before the start of the session we got all the children to read the poster, then we asked them all what each of the rules meant, just to make sure they all understood them. We do have a written behaviour policy. (Page 7)We tell the children that we must all practise the rules of the club to keep it a happy safe environment for all attending the club.

Choice across a range of activities 

We always offer the children a choice of varied activities each day. We try to make these stimulating, interesting and absorbing as possible. The children have a choice of playing on the computers, expressing themselves on the art table, reading, make believe games, watch television or going outside and doing something active, e.g. football, rounders, skipping, cricket. Sometimes a child will want to do something more specific, maybe for a school project or homework. 

We offer help when it is needed. Our programme always includes activities the children have specifically asked to do. Or even activities the children would like to try. We send out questionnaires to parents yearly and we include a part for the children to complete. We get an idea of what the children like and dislike, and any changes they would like to make within the club. We also have a suggestion box, we don’t find this as helpful as the questionnaire. I have included some of the suggestion from the last box. The children are not so precise as to what they actually want to do or change, even though I try and explain what sort of suggestions we are hoping for. We do have an equal opportunity policy which we promote through play and activities.

Children happily involved with activities
We believe that we must make any activity as interesting as possible for the children. That the children fully understand how to do whatever it is they have been asked to do, and be supplied with all the necessary materials to complete it. Adapt any activity so that the younger children can join in, or get the younger children to work in pairs to help each other. To be on hand to help if needed, to give encouragement, and to praise them when they get it right or wrong, but it really doesn’t matter as long as they have enjoyed the experience.
Staff and children promote positive attitudes to differences
We actively discourage any form of negative attitudes inside and outside the club. If a child tries to use someone’s differences as a means to insult or upset them, they are told to stop, to think about what they have just said, and to think about the consequences of their actions. We remind them of the rules of the club and ask them to abide by them. If the issue of racism comes up, we tell the children that it is unfair to pick on someone because of the colour of their skin. That we are all the same, whatever variation we have from each other. We are all human beings with exactly the same rights.

Staffing reflects language and racial background of children 
As the children that attend the club speak English, we have no need for a language assistant. Should this need arise we would seek advice from the relative agency.

Range of communication with children
The range of people we would need to communicate with regarding the children are teachers, Head teacher, parents, carers, guardians, doctors, police, social services. We have a comprehensive list of all numbers.
Health and safety
Children can only be admitted to an WOOSC session if they were in attendance at school that day, and were not ill at 3.15pm. The Leader in charge should be notified of any infectious disease. Prescribed drugs can only be administered on written authorisation of parent/guardian. The staff are always ready to discuss any concerns a parent may have about their child. Our first responsibility is to the children in our care. If we have any concerns about the welfare or safety of a child, we have a duty to share these concerns with the appropriate authority.

We must make sure the environment is safe for the children to play in. Foe example the heating shouldn’t be too hot or too cold, and also the building should be in a good state of repair. Equipment and furniture are checked periodically for faults. Electrical equipment is checked yearly. All staff has First Aid training and Basic Food Hygiene.
Emergency and evacuation procedure
We hold an emergency evacuation procedure (fire drill) every half term. We record the time it took, children and staff present and any other details in the back of the Accident Book.

Long term planning
A yearly plan is developed at the end of the school year. The Staff evaluate play opportunities, activities, resources, equipment and uses this information when planning for the following year. The Staff discuss what activities were popular with the children and worth including in the planning again.
Throughout the year children are consulted about what they have enjoyed and these ideas are also included in the planning. As part of our long term planning resources are checked and replenished where required. More detailed activity plans are created for the following months from this long term planning.
Daily planning and review
The team has daily and weekly discussions to review and evaluate past sessions, modifying or changing if necessary, any activities. As the club has a wide age range and so a broad skills range, we make sure that the planned activities can be easily tailored so can be completed by all the children.
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